At the annual meeting of the Parish Council held on Monday 21st May 2012 at 7pm there were present; Mr G Wade (Chairman), Mr P Ball, Mr J Nichols, Mr P Button, Mrs T Townend, Mr R Leech, Mr M Straw, Mr J Blowers, Mr B Shelton, Mrs G Soanes, PCSO Kershaw and 14 parishioners.

Annual reports were read out from Suffolk Police, Waveney District Council, Suffolk County Council, Blundeston Art Circle, Blundeston Pre-school, 1st Blundeston Brownies, Blundeston Bowls Club, Blundeston & District Local History Society, Community Speedwatch, Blundeston Charity Trustees, 1st Blundeston Scout Group, Sunshine Club, St Mary’s Church, Blundeston W.I., The Royal British Legion, Village Hall Management Committee and Blundeston in Bloom.  The chairman of the Parish Council also read out his annual report.  Full copies of these reports are available from the clerk.
The annual meeting closed at 8pm.

The general meeting of the Parish Council immediately followed the annual meeting and there were present ; Mr G Wade (Chairman), Mr P Ball, Mr J Nichols, Mr P Button, Mrs T Townend, Mr R Leech, Mr M Straw, Mr J Blowers, Mr B Shelton, Mrs G Soanes, two representatives from Total Build E.A. Ltd and 8 parishioners.

Apologies were received from Cllr M Barnard, Mr S Rees and Cllr P Ashdown
Approval of minutes The minutes of the previous meeting held on 16th April 2012 were approved and signed.
Declaration of interests Mrs G Soanes declared an interest in the planning application for the Red Lion redevelopment.
Clerk’s Report

· Shortly after the last meeting Stewart Chandler from the prison contacted the clerk apologising for the delay with the notice board and advises that it will be ready soon.
· The Parish Council is to receive a further £440 from SCC’s Locality Budget towards the refurbishment of the Millennium Beacon.  Apparently both County Councillors offered half the amount each for the cost of the refurbishment which totalled £1,320 but the Parish Council only claimed for one amount and therefore received £660.  As the VAT of £220 was claimed back the total cost to the Parish Council was £440 and this will now be funded from the Locality Budget.

· The clerk has sent a request to Lorraine Francis of WDC to claim part of the Section 106 monies.  This is for flowers and plants for the Millennium Green totalling £1080.  Lorraine has been on annual leave since the request was emailed to her so the clerk will update at the next meeting.  This expenditure would leave £1,610 to be spent on open spaces and the Parish Council has until November 2015 to spend these monies.
15 Minutes for Parishioners input 

· Following recent heavy rain the water running along Queensway remains a problem.  Mr Button reported that SCC are planning to pipe across to the other side in order to alleviate this problem.

· Reports of an overhanging tree along the footpath behind Barkis Meadow near to the electrical sub station.  Mr Nichols advised that this area is due to be tidied at the weekend as part of the Blundeston in Bloom project and this tree will be cut back.

· The flooding along Market Lane continues to be a problem.  Mr Wade reported that he attended a site meeting with Simon Briggs from SCC and representatives from Anglian Water on 3rd May. Anglian Water advised that once the ditch is dry they will be able to insert a camera to find out more information.  A parishioner confirmed that the ditch is now dry and so the clerk will contact Simon Briggs to arrange this.  Unfortunately it appears that the relevant authorities are still unwilling to take responsibility for this problem which has been around for many years and is worsening and it was again suggested that the Parish Council may try to involve Peter Aldous MP.
Other Parish Business. (Parish Councillors)
· Mr Straw has received complaints of the large number of items for sale outside a property along Queensway which includes a wardrobe and other items of furniture.  The clerk will contact Cllr Ashdown on this issue.
· Mr Ball reported a successful litter pick on the 5th May with 20 parishioners attending.

· Mr Ball reported that a valuation of the village hall for insurance purpose would cost in the region of £350 plus VAT.  It was agreed that the current insurance reinstatement cost of £305,486 was adequate.
· Mr Ball passed round this month’s financial forecast which showed reserves projecting to be £3577 plus £400 election expenses contingency funds at the end of the financial year.

· Mr Leech asked about the hedge which has been removed on the corner of Short Road and Church Road.  Mr Wade advised that it had partly collapsed and so had to be removed, however it will be reinstated in the near future.

· Mr Nichols raised a concern regarding overgrown grass verges on the junction of Lound Road and Flixton road which are obscuring the view for drivers pulling out.  The clerk will contact the relevant authorities to arrange for the hedges to be trimmed back.

· Mr Shelton confirmed that the refurbishment of the Millennium Beacon has now been completed with the bench concreted into place last week.  
· Mrs Townend has received concerns about the tractor tyres outside the village hall which will be used as planters as part of the Blundeston in Bloom project.  It was agreed that if any parishioner has any concerns or issues then they are welcome to attend the monthly Blundeston in Bloom meetings or alternatively assist with the working party meetings.  Dates and further details of these meeting are available from Mr Graham Wade (chairman).

Police Report.  
There were no crimes reported for Flixton during April 2012 and one crime, a theft, reported for Blundeston.
District Councillor report
Cllr Ashdown was unable to attend the meeting but his annual report on behalf of WDC was read out during the annual meeting.
County Councillor report
No County Councillors were able to attend the meeting but their annual report on behalf of SCC was read out during the annual meeting.
Duck Population at Barkis Meadow pond

Complaints have been received from two parishioners regarding the number of ducks on the pond at Barkis Meadow.  It was unanimously agreed that ducks are part of country life and the Parish Council does not intend to arrange a cull or use any other method of reducing numbers. 
Football Club Changing Rooms

The football club will no longer be playing on the field behind the village hall and will therefore have no further use for the changing room installed behind the hall.  They have offered to move it but wanted to check with the Parish Council first to see if any other organisations within the village would have a use for it.  An email received from Mr Rees suggests that it should be removed.  However the bowling club and scouts have both expressed an interest in using it.  This matter will be discussed by the Village Hall Management Committee at their next meeting.
Planning
Total Build E.A. Ltd – Demolition of Red Lion public house and construction of two semi-detached houses and one detached house.
The meeting closed temporarily at 8.40pm to allow for the representatives of Total Build E.A. Ltd to answer any questions and resumed at 8.50pm.

The Parish Council agreed to accept the planning application subject to a provision for an extra car parking space per property. The issue of parking along The Street continues to be problem.  Providing only one car parking space per 3-bed property will only serve to exacerbate this problem as it is highly likely that there will be at least two cars per property. To still allow for garden frontage the Parish Council, in agreement with the applicant, proposes either of the following options to accommodate extra car parking spaces:-
1. All properties to be set back further to allow for a longer driveway in order to accommodate two vehicles parked ‘nose-to-tail
2. ’All properties to be set back to allow a lay-by in front of the houses to provide off-street parking

The Parish Council prefers the first option as the lay-by may be used by other residents and therefore not alleviate parking issues.
Mr Nichols reported on the meeting he attended on behalf of the Parish Council regarding the redevelopment of the former Walton Garage site.  The main cause for concern was the issue of ‘affordable housing’ because the new proposal for 14 dwellings had no such provision. The planning officer explained that current guidelines from Central Government did permit a relaxation in the provision where a council considered it to be in the interests of the local community. He explained that this could include the economic viability of developing the site in the current economic climate and also included the provision of jobs. He went on to explain that the developers were prepared to enter into a binding agreement with the Council which could result in some potential cash claw back up to 18 months after the completion of the development. At the end of that period there would be an independent open book audit of the developer’s books. If this inspection found that profit on the development was greater than 20% then there would be an appropriate cash claw back for the purpose of affordable housing in the Waveney area. The senior planning officer had already given assurances to the committee regarding the retention of the hedge at the northern boundary, the restriction on weekend working of any kind (finish 1pm Saturday and no Sunday working) and also the provision, at all times, of onsite parking for vehicles servicing the site i.e. no related parking on The Street.  The developer responded to the concern regarding different ground levels to the properties but was not prepared to concede changing the design of the dwellings on plots 11 and 12 to chalet houses. The dwellings on plots 11 and 12 were semi detached and the plots were not big enough to take two chalet style houses. It would not be economically viable to reduce these plots to a single dwelling. As far as impact on the neighbours was concerned the nearest neighbour to the east was over 50 metres away and therefore did not represent a planning issue. The neighbour to the south-west, although very low down would not be overlooked by the type D houses on plots 11 or 12. This is because a) their windows faced west and b) there are no windows in the sides of these houses c) there would be fences and some planting providing additional screening on the southern side.  A proposal was made and seconded to agree the development and was agreed unanimously.

Finances 
The following finances were approved;

· Mrs M Ball -  (Clerk’s salary & telephone May plus laptop charger)  £123.49
· Aon – annual insurance premium £2,922.12

Correspondence 
· Mr T Armson – duck population at Barkis Meadow pond

· One copy of Clerks & Councils Direct

· Suffok ACRE – certificate of membership 2012-13

· One copy of Suffolk View

· NCC – Pre-submission Mineral/Waste Site Specific Allocations DPD

· WDC – confirmation of approval for planning applications for:-
· Havisham House, 8 Dickens Court

· Meadow View, Lowestoft Road

· Jonway Lodge, Church Road 

· The Rectory, Market Lane

· 19 Pickwick Drive.

· Suffolk Coast & Heaths AONB Management Plan Review Consultation
· Audit Commission – Confirmation of re-appointment of current auditor BDO LLP
· SALC - two copies of The Local Councillor
The next meeting will be the Annual General Meeting to be held on 18th June 2012 at 7.30pm
There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.05pm

